DRAUGHTON  PARISH  COUNCIL
Minutes of a Meeting of the Council held on Wednesday 16 September 2015 in the Village Hall at 7.30pm
Present:   
Cllr R Clayton – Vice-Chairman (in the Chair)


Cllr W Bell



Cllr S Plunkett

Mrs J Markham – Clerk



In attendance: Cty Cllr R Heseltine

District Cllr G Quinn





Local Electors - 4
Apologies for Absence
The Chairman, Cllr E M Curtis
Cllr Billing

Disclosure of Interests
Members were invited to disclose any interests (not already listed in the Register of Interests) relevant to the business of the meeting, and, if appropriate, to request dispensation pursuant to paragraph 14 of the Council’s Code of Conduct to participate in the business under discussion and vote on the matter.

Additional Interests disclosed: None.

Dispensation Requests received: None.
1. Minutes of the Meetings held on 1 July and 28 August 2015
The Minutes of the Meetings of the Council held on 1 July and 28 August 2015 were taken as read, approved and signed by the Vice-Chairman.

2. Matters Arising 
(i) Grass Verges The Clerk reported that further cuts had now been carried out and the quality of the work seemed to be of a satisfactory and consistent standard.  A payment of £144.12 had been received from North Yorkshire County Council in respect of the safety cuts carried out at junctions on their behalf.
(ii) Annual Accounts The Clerk reported that the annual audit had now been concluded and the statutory notice to this effect was currently displayed on the village noticeboard.
(iii) Council Computer  It was reported that software protection for the computer had been renewed at a cost of £64.99.
(iv) CiLCA  The Clerk reported that course materials costing £34.17 had been acquired to date (within the initial budget of £50).
3. Road Traffic Safety 
Following the full review of road safety issues at the meeting held on 1 July, the Clerk reported on action taken to implement the Council’s decisions. With regard to parking at the top of Low Lane, parking notices had been issued over the summer period, and the strategy seemed to be proving helpful in encouraging visitors to the Home to park further up the road.  The verges down Donkey Neddy had been cut back by Mr Redman, and it was hoped that work to repair the potholes in the passing places would be carried out shortly.

On behalf of the Council, the Vice Chairman thanked Mr Redman for his work in maintaining the hedges down Donkey Neddy, which was resulting in a significant safety improvement for drivers.

The Clerk reported that a survey on suggested road safety improvements had been circulated throughout the village.  A brief report and analysis of the survey results was introduced (copies attached to these Minutes as Appendix 1).  Discussion of the survey analysis focused on two key issues, as follows:

(i) A clear majority of villagers had supported a suggestion for the lowering of the speed limit through the village to 20mph, but advice received from Highways had indicated that such a proposal was unlikely to prove effective and would not be supported by either Highways or the police.  In the light of this advice, it was accepted that the current speed limit would need to be retained, but the serious concerns of villagers were noted, and it was agreed to approach Highways again with a request that the parish council be permitted to put up its own signs on street furniture to warn motorists to slow down.  A request would also be made that the 30mph zone be moved so as to include the village houses at Draughton Bottom.  The Clerk was asked to research the messages available for display on wheelie bins and to report back to the next meeting.
(ii) A significant number of villagers had reported safety concerns with Muck Gate and Donkey Neddy.  The Council gave serious consideration to the suggestion of reversing the one-way direction of Muck Gate, but resolved, after full discussion, to retain the current one way uphill in the light of the survey results showing a majority of respondents supporting this.  It was hoped that further measures to reduce speeds of traffic in the village area, including Draughton Bottom, would help to improve safety for users of Donkey Neddy. 
4. Superfast Broadband
The Clerk reported that a letter had now been distributed to all residents, giving information on options for achieving faster broadband speeds.  Cllr Plunkett. Chairman of the Superfast Broadband Advisory Committee, reported that LN Communications had provided an update on progress in installing their infrastructure locally, indicating that wireless services could be available in the village by end September/early October.  Superfast North Yorkshire had reported that investigations continued as regards the inclusion of Draughton in phase 2 of the project, due for completion in December 2016, and that a presentation would be made to a future meeting, as appropriate.
At the invitation of the Vice-Chairman, County Cllr Heseltine reported that the Government had made further funds available to connect 98% of properties to superfast broadband by 2018.  The Clerk was asked to check with the District Council coordinator whether this was likely to affect the timing of installation of the infrastructure in Draughton.

A draft response to the Government Inquiry, “Establishing World Class Connectivity” was then discussed, and it was resolved that the Clerk be authorised to amend the draft, taking account of comments made at the meeting, and then, in consultation with members of the Superfast Broadband Committee, to finalise and submit a response on behalf of the Council. 
5. Action Plan and Budget 2016/17
A draft plan of activities for the next financial year, together with related estimates of expenditure requirements, and including proposals to set up a programme of maintenance works for Council assets, was considered.  The Clerk proposed that the plan could also include attendance by councillors and the Clerk at training events and conferences.  This was agreed, and the plan was approved as a first stage in the budgeting process 2016/17. 

In this regard, County Cllr Heseltine reported that the District Council were again proposing to apportion Government grant for the localisation of council tax between the Craven parishes.

6. Risk Management Policy
A formal statement of the Council’s risk management policy was considered and approved.  

7. Digital Transparency Fund
The Clerk reported that applications could now be made to the Government’s Digital Transparency Fund, set up to help small councils upgrade systems to comply with the new Transparency Code.  This was noted, and the Clerk was authorised to prepare and submit application forms accordingly. 

8. Standing Orders
The Clerk reported that amendments to Standing Orders were proposed in order to refer to the requirements of the Public Contracts Regulations 2015.  It was resolved:

“THAT, in order to incorporate the requirements of the Public Contracts Regulations 2015, Standing Orders dated 20 November 2013 be amended with immediate effect by the insertion of the new wording set out in the paper attached as Appendix 2 to these Minutes in place of the existing wording of Standing Order 18.”

9. Telephone Kiosk
It was noted that repair works to the telephone kiosk were currently proceeding.

10. Bank Signatories
The list of Bank Signatories was reviewed, and it was agreed to renew the mandate to the Bank with the addition of a fourth signatory to the account.  It was accordingly resolved:

“THAT Yorkshire Bank (‘the Bank’) be hereby authorised to honour all cheques, orders or withdrawals signed by any two of the following:

Cllr Curtis

Cllr Clayton

Cllr Bell

Mrs Markham

in accordance with the specimen signatures provided to the Bank in the form required, and otherwise in accordance with the Bank’s terms set out in its Business Customer Mandate.”
11. Planning Applications

(i) Field House Farm – Barn Conversion – following the refusal of the prior notification application, the Council’s comments had been submitted and would be held on file.  A letter had also been sent to the planning department, requesting that the Council be informed of any future such applications for the conversion of agricultural buildings to dwellings in the parish. 
(ii) Chelker House Farm - Wind Turbines – It was noted that the application had been refused by Bradford planning authority on 12 August.  

(iii) Old Quarry Site – Amended Plans – no comments to be made.

(iv) The Pines – Tree Works – no comments to be made.

(Having introduced item 11(iv), the Clerk stood ready to withdraw from the meeting in the event that discussion ensued.)

12. Consultations
(i) Register of Interests – the District Council were inviting comments on the register of interests and these would be considered at the meeting of the Standards Committee on 30 September.

(ii) Care and Support Where I Live Strategy – the results of the consultation had been circulated electronically for information.
(iii) North Yorkshire Fire and Rescue – it was noted that comments were invited, by 16 October, on the service’s proposals for change.

13. Correspondence
(i) Patron’s Lunch Notice had been provided by the District Council that, on 12 June 2016, a series of nationwide events would be held to celebrate the Queen’s 90th birthday.  Parishes and charities were invited to plan their own celebrations.  The notice had been copied to the Village Hall Trustees.
(ii) Police Service Annual Report The Report had been circulated for information.

(iii) Craven District Council Standards Committee  The appointments of new parish representatives were to be confirmed at the meeting on 8 October

(iv) Parishes Liaison Group  The next meeting was to be held on 23 September at 6.30pm.

(v) NYCC Area Committee At the meeting held on 3 September, three new parish representatives had been appointed.
(vi) YLCA Annual Review  The Annual Review was tabled for information.

(vii) SLCC AGM  This was to be held on 16 October in Hinckley.  Details would be circulated to members.
(viii) Rural Action Yorkshire  RAY were to hold their annual conference on 24 October in East Keswick.  An invitation from RAY to have a “health check” (an assessment of their services) carried out locally had been received earlier in the summer and would be re-circulated.  Details of the new RAY Good Neighbours Scheme, for which grants of £300 could be available, were noted.
(ix) E-Correspondence  Newsletters circulated for information: White Rose Update, Craven District Council News, Craven and First World War Project North Yorkshire Now, SLCC Bulletin,  RSN Weekly News Review and Digest, RAY News, and the Report of the Police Commissioner.
14. Advertising Board on A65
The Vice-Chairman reported receipt of a complaint regarding the advertising board on the A65 at the junction into the village from Ilkley.  The Clerk reported that Highways had not expressed concerns with its position, bur a response from the District Council as regards planning consent was awaited.
15. Date of next Council Meeting
The next meeting would be held on 21 October.  
Agenda items:  Half year financial review

The meeting closed at 8.45pm.

Chairman
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